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3 MOSMAN  BOWLING  CLUB  
 

118th ANNUAL  REPORT 
 

To be presented at the Annual General Meeting of the Club to be held in the 
Clubhouse on Sunday, 13 September 2020, commencing at 10.30 am. 

    
*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   

Fellow members, 
 Welcome to our Annual General Meeting. 
 Although our Bowling program has suffered at the hand of nature, our 
activities have continued. 
 Pre- Lockdown 
 To recollect our pre-Covid-19 activities this year seems almost impossible. 
However, our year started well with the awards of Life Membership to both Lyn 
Adam and Jeff Hole at our AGM in September. Both members have dedicated 
many years of service and skills for the benefit of the club and our members. 
 Women had great success in both the North of the Harbour Cup and the 
Mayoral Trophy, and hosted the ever popular Top 5 Shield Competition involving 
14 teams. 
 The long anticipated refurbishment of the Ladies Powder Room was 
completed with minimal disturbance to normal activities. 
 Our long serving kitchen caterer Fran Luna left us after 10 years, to go north 
with her family. Her departure afforded us the opportunity to conduct a farewell to 
her, and celebrate Jennifer as her successor. 
 Like a bolt out of the blue we were informed in September that BowlsNSW 
declared Open Bowls for both men and women. This required some clarification, 
and preparation for Pennants to commence in the New Year. 
 In the latter part of 2019 we enjoyed a successful Melbourne Cup Day, The 
�%�L�J�� �%�D�Q�G���� �R�X�U�� �1�H�Z�� �=�H�D�O�D�Q�G�� �W�U�L�S���� �R�X�U�� �)�X�Q�� �'�D�\���� �3�D�W�U�R�Q�¶�V�� �'�D�\���� �D�Q�G�� �&�K�U�L�V�W�P�D�V��
function set amongst our brilliant Christmas decorations. Ian Fielden was awarded 
the Peter McAdam Volunteer of the Year award for his long term work over 17 
years as Chief Duty Officer, and Ailsa Maccallum was nominated to both 
BowlsNSW and Mosman Council for their annual volunteer awards. We confirmed 
our Wrong Bias jar donation of $830.00 to the NSW Rural Fire Service. 
 Members of the Mosman Chamber of Commerce enjoyed a special 
Christmas function, and an Open Day was conducted. 
 Numerous Championships and Competitions progressed through the months 
details of which appear in this Annual Report. 
 The Board announced our intention to prepare a history update to 
supplement the Centenary history, from 2002 to 2022. 
 To this stage, our Club was unaffected by the fires and natural crises 
occurring elsewhere. However, in January, the devastating bushfires caused serious 
smoke hazes in Sydney, along with a dust storm, followed by a windstorm which 
felled one of the pines near the school boundary. Notwithstanding, we arranged 
with Lake Conjola Bowling Club for a compassionate visit to them in June this  
year 



year. Australia Day celebrations took place, and the Board was 
considering additional activities for members. 
 Work commenced on the Clubhouse in February and we enjoyed 
balmy weather on the verandah. Indeed, one Saturday we had 92 players 
�R�Q���W�K�H���J�U�H�H�Q�V���«���D���W�L�J�K�W���V�T�X�H�H�]�H�� 
 �%�R�W�K�� �:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V�� �D�Q�G�� �2�S�H�Q�� �3�H�Q�Q�D�Q�W�V�� �F�R�P�P�H�Q�F�H�G�� �V�X�F�F�H�V�V�I�X�O�O�\�� �L�Q��
late February / early March. 
 Clubhouse works progressed, and the exposed original ceiling 
(pictured above) provoked interest and comments. Graham Mitchell as 
supervising architect, and Bruce Bodinnar as project manager, deserve 
sincere thanks for their application  to their tasks on this project. 
 BowlsNSW selected Ailsa to be one of the four finalists in the 
Volunteer of the year Awards. She attended a glittering awards 
ceremony with husband David, Bronwyn and several Board members, 
when finalists were introduced and awards given. Congratulations Ailsa. 
 Mosman Business 
Bowls Challenge took place 
with vibrant participation, 
and victory by a close margin 
to Daughterly Care. We were 
able to display our new 
replacement banners. Our 
proposed excursion for 2020 
was announced, to take place 
on the Majestic Princess 
cruise to Queensland. 
  w 
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 But by March, news from overseas was worsening regarding 
Covid-19. 
 Lockdown 
 On Wednesday 18 March all bowling clubs in NSW were closed 
down, and we remained closed for two months. However your Board 
met regularly, and maintained contact with BowlsNSW and the Zone and 
District administrations. Decisions were made regarding ongoing 
building works, continuation of staff, security of premises, health 
requirements, cancellation of functions, communication with members, 
etc. 
 Our staff, our greenkeepers, and our Newsletter were maintained. 
We fortunately received significant financial support from the 
Government. All functions and activities were cancelled. The Lake 
Conjola visit was postponed to November (hopefully).  The Queensland 
Cruise was cancelled. 
 Our Clubhouse refurbishment was completed on time and within 
budget. 
 Covid-19 Guidelines and Lockdown lifting 
 Then gradually the constraints started to lift, and we were allowed 
to have single roll ups with spaced rinks, sanitisers and disinfectant, etc.  
This was a very difficult period, because we wanted members to have the 
opportunity to roll up/practice, subject to very stringent guidelines, but 
�Q�R�W�� �W�R�� �S�X�W�� �R�X�U�� �P�H�P�E�H�U�V�¶�� �K�H�D�O�W�K�� �D�W�� �U�L�V�N���� �7�K�H�� �*�X�L�G�H�O�L�Q�H�V�� �Z�H�U�H�� �F�K�D�Q�J�L�Q�J��
every few days and prompt adaptation was required. I wish to extend 
sincere thanks especially  to Harry Evans who analysed the guidelines 
and arranged the Bowls Office rosters, and to Stephen Lewis who 
painstakingly instructed staff, arranged clubhouse table layouts, and 
many other aspects for our benefit. Both Harry and Stephen had 
dedicated support from staff and members in performing the recovery 
tasks, which consumed many volunteer hours. 
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 We have moved on, and are now almost back to normal on the greens, 
but still constrained by social distancing, etc. Council has removed the 
remaining pine trees causing concern. Members have renewed their 
memberships promptly, and are back on the greens in good numbers. 
 We initiated the Phoenix Greenhorn Tournament for newer members, 
and have resumed the Waterman Competition. The Covid-19 constraints still 
apply, and are not likely to be relaxed soon. Indeed they could be tightened 
again due to recent outbreaks. 
 Now we move into our new world in which we will conduct a grand 
opening of our refurbished Clubhouse, with our Grand Piano (kindly donated 
by Peter and Lesley Watson), and more bowling and socialising, in due course. 
 Thanks 
 Every member of this club makes it work in one way or another. So 
many members volunteer to work on the Club Board, in the Bowls Office, or as 
Duty Officers, and in many other capacities for the Club benefit. I thank you all 
on behalf of the Club and the community. 
 I especially wish to thank our Board members and staff  who have rallied 
in the time of crisis, for the shutdown was not a time of relaxation and 
indolence for them, but one of heightened vigilance and activity. Vice 
�3�U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�� �&�D�W�K�\�� �:�L�O�V�R�Q�� �U�H�P�D�L�Q�H�G�� �D�W�� �W�K�H�� �K�H�O�P�� �R�I�� �W�K�H���:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V�� �F�O�X�E�� �Z�K�L�O�V�W��
balancing social and sponsorship responsibilities on the Board. Vice President 
Scott Denham, whilst fulfilling his greenkeeping duties, has been grappling 
with the new program for 2020, and the sudden introduction of the Phoenix 
Greenhorn Tournament, as well as the myriad of Championships and events 
now in a compressed program. 
 Club Secretary Barbara Anderson assiduously produces monthly Board 
�P�L�Q�X�W�H�V�����R�Y�H�U�Y�L�H�Z�V���W�K�H���F�O�X�E�¶�V���O�H�D�V�H���F�R�P�S�O�L�D�Q�F�H�����D�Q�G���S�U�H�S�D�U�H�V���Y�D�O�X�D�E�O�H���S�R�O�L�F�L�H�V��
for future reference and consistency. 
 �7�U�H�D�V�X�U�H�U�� �5�L�F�K�D�U�G�� �2�¶�%�U�L�H�Q�� �R�Y�H�U�V�H�H�V�� �F�O�X�E�� �I�L�Q�D�Q�F�H�V���� �W�K�H�� �L�Q�Y�H�V�W�P�H�Q�W��
portfolio and income and expenditure. Additionally, this year he liaised with 
our financial adviser regarding timing of liquidation of funds for payment of 
the builder, precautions regarding the stock market, application for and receipt 
of Jobkeeper payments with conditions attached, and discussions with the Club 
Finance Committee, whilst preparing various forecasting budgets for the 
Board. 
 Gay Suters is our Work Health and Safety Director. That is why she 
�V�R�P�H�W�L�P�H�V�� �N�H�H�S�V�� �W�K�H�� �S�U�H�V�V�X�U�H�� �R�Q�� �X�V�� �U�H�J�D�U�G�L�Q�J�� �K�H�D�O�W�K�� �D�Q�G�� �Z�H�O�I�D�U�H�� �«���E�X�W�� �W�K�L�V��
year has highlighted the need for care. Gay is also our New Members Director, 
and she organises Our Open Days, and special events to acquire new members. 
�6�K�H�� �S�H�S�S�H�U�H�G�� �V�R�P�H�� �R�I�� �X�V�� �Z�L�W�K�� �M�R�N�H�V�� �G�X�U�L�Q�J�� �W�K�H�� �V�K�X�W���G�R�Z�Q�«���M�X�V�W�� �W�R�� �N�H�H�S�� �R�X�U��
spirits up. ii  
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  John Candy is our Membership Retention Director, and he regularly 
�F�R�Q�W�D�F�W�V�� �F�X�U�U�H�Q�W���P�H�P�E�H�U�V�� �R�Q�� �D�� �S�D�V�W�R�U�D�O�� �D�Q�G�� �V�X�S�S�R�U�W�L�Y�H�� �E�D�V�L�V�«���D�V�� �K�H�� �G�L�G�� �D�O�P�R�V�W��
every member during the lockdown, as well as maintaining the gardens. Some 
call him the Sgt Major. 
 Peter Smith is the man who gets things done. From small to large repairs 
and installations around the grounds, he is the one who does them or arranges for 
them to be done. 
 Past President Stephen is a man for all seasons. He is Head of House and 
staff, handles function bookings, food and provisions, and also updates the 
website, and is editor of our Newsletter, and arranges our annual excursions. 
 I thank them all, especially as they rose to the occasion this year. 
 �7�K�H�� �:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V�� �&�O�X�E�� �F�R�P�P�L�W�W�H�H�� �P�H�P�E�H�U�V�� �D�O�V�R�� �S�O�D�\�H�G�� �D�� �V�L�J�Q�L�I�L�F�D�Q�W�� �S�D�U�W�� �L�Q��
the life of the club, not only in organising and implementing Pennants, but also in 
promoting successful participation in a variety of tournaments. The social 
committee was also efficient in arranging several of our functions which were 
colourful and good fun.   
 But we could not operate if it were not for our staff. Rhian is our pleasant, 
capable, experienced, and efficient Office Manager. She knows where the 
skeletons are. 
 Jennifer is always charming and prepares great sandwiches and scones. 
And we think her skills are rubbing off on Yasmin. 
 Scott is Mr Reliable, and Snowy is always concerned for the quality of the 
greens, and the health and enjoyment of our members (even though he may seem 
a bit over zealous at times!). 
 I acknowledge those members who have served or are currently serving as 
our representatives on District and Zone committees. 
 I extend thanks to our sponsors, especially our major sponsor Mosman 
Travel. Also to Bendigo Bank, Domina Insurances, Captain Cook Cruises, Meat 
�R�Q���W�K�H���$�Y�H�Q�X�H�����D�Q�G���'�D�Q���0�X�U�S�K�\�¶�V�� 
 There remain a number of finishes to be made to the Clubhouse including 
Honour Boards, notice boards, upstairs museum, storage, etc. These are in hand. 
I am pleased to say that our premises are sound and comfortable, our finances are 
secure, our membership remains the lifeblood of this Club, and participation and 
enjoyment are fundamental. After all we all joined our Club to bowl and enjoy. 
That is what we are about. 
 Ladies and gentlemen, I refer you to all the contents of this report which 
reflect a tumultuous but successful year. Thank you for your support, and enjoy 
your bowling. 

Paul Ward-Harvey 
President 
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MOSMAN WOMEN'S BOWLING CLUB  

 The 2019-2020 bowling year has presented many challenges to all clubs and we 
are grateful to the team effort of all members of MBC and MWBC.  Despite the current 
climate, the Clubhouse has been successfully renovated and looks fantastic.  The ladies 
powder room was renovated in October and is much improved and being enjoyed by all 
our lady members and visitors.  Our greens are looking good and we are slowly getting 
back to bowling. 
 My second year as MWBC President has been very different as our original 
program was abandoned during the lock down.  I would like to acknowledge the support 
of my committee.  Caroline Duhigg as vice president has been a great help during the 
�\�H�D�U���� �� �*�O�H�Q�G�D�� �:�H�H�U�G�H�Q�¶�V�� �U�R�O�H�� �D�V�� �V�H�F�U�H�W�D�U�\�� �L�V�� �Y�L�W�D�O�� �W�R�� �W�K�H�� �F�O�X�E���� �*�O�H�Q�G�D�� �G�R�H�V�� �D�� �J�U�H�D�W�� �M�R�E��
�N�H�H�S�L�Q�J���X�S���W�R���G�D�W�H���Z�L�W�K���L�Q�I�R�U�P�D�W�L�R�Q���I�U�R�P���R�X�U���'�L�V�W�U�L�F�W���D�Q�G���:�R�P�D�Q�¶�V���%�R�Z�O�V���1�6�:�������/�\�Q��
Adam as membership secretary keeps our records in order and liaises with both the 
District and WBNSW.    
 The Match committee under the direction of Loyce Davis has had a difficult year 
with three months of restricted play.  During July Championship events have resumed 
with strict guidelines on social distancing and sanitising rules.   This requires much hard 
work on the part of the Match committee �± Loyce, Betty-Anne Cleveland, Robyn 
�2�¶�%�U�L�H�Q�����-�D�F�T�X�L���%�D�M�W�D�O�D���D�Q�G���'�L�D�Q�D���1�R�H�O�� 
 The Selection Committee headed by Sue Addison with Ann Barron, Tosh 
Czinege, Judy Mitchell and Jill Kehoe selected our pennant teams and club selected 
trophy events.  Thank you for your time and effort during this challenging year. 
 The social committee had two events this year.  The Greenhorn, which is held 
directly after our AGM.  This was very successful and all involved worked hard to make 
it a big success, especially the effort by Sue Buchanan chasing up entries.  The Manly 
Optimists were the winners with Pittwater runners-up.  The Top Five Shield was held in 
October.  This competition attracts the top bowlers and was tightly contested �± the 
winners were Double Bay.  The District requested that we host a District Triples match 
in April �± this was cancelled due to Covid-19. 
 Thank you to the social committee, Caroline Duhigg, Gwen Gleichman and 
Rosemary Cox, plus all the members who volunteer to make our social events so 
successful.  A special thank you to Gwen who does such a good job with the flowers in 
the ladies powder room. 
 Both the Greenhorn Carnival and Top Five Trophy were cancelled in 2020 as 
were most of the District carnivals and trophy events. 
 Our district representative Sue Buchanan represents our club at the North Shore 
�'�L�V�W�U�L�F�W���:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V���%�R�Z�O�V�� �P�H�H�W�L�Q�J�V�������7�K�H���P�H�H�W�L�Q�J�V���D�U�H���Y�H�U�\���L�P�S�R�U�W�D�Q�W�����H�V�S�H�F�L�D�O�O�\���G�X�U�L�Q�J��
�U�H�F�H�Q�W�� �W�L�P�H�V�� �Z�L�W�K�� �W�Z�R�� �P�D�M�R�U�� �L�V�V�X�H�V�� �D�I�I�H�F�W�L�Q�J�� �:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V�� �%�R�Z�O�V���� �� �)�L�U�V�W�O�\���� �R�S�H�Q�� �J�H�Q�G�H�U��
which was an enormous surprise to the bowling community and has resulted in a major 
�F�K�D�Q�J�H�� �L�Q�� �R�X�U�� �F�O�X�E���� �� �7�K�U�H�H�� �R�I�� �W�K�H�� �V�P�D�O�O�H�U�� �Z�R�P�H�Q�V�¶�� �G�L�V�W�U�L�F�W�� �F�O�X�E�V�� �K�D�Y�H���M�R�L�Q�H�G�� �W�K�H�� �R�S�H�Q��
lsdjf 
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gender competition.  The second issue was the reinstatement of one tier fees for 
�Z�R�P�H�Q�¶�V���E�R�Z�O�V�������6�X�H���K�D�V���G�R�Q�H���D�Q���H�[�F�H�O�O�H�Q�W���M�R�E���U�H�S�U�H�V�H�Q�W�L�Q�J���0�:�%�&���G�X�U�L�Q�J���W�K�L�V���S�H�U�L�R�G��
of change and ensuring our committee is informed of the latest information. 
 Lyn Adam was recognised for her long and dedicated service to our Bowling 
Club with life membership at the Mosman Bowling Club 117th AGM in September last 
year. 
 During July the Major Singles went ahead with the Championship Pairs 
scheduled for later in the year. 
 The minor singles was played between Robyn Novakovic and Caroline Duhigg 
in August 2019, with Robyn being our new Minor Singles Champion.  This match was 
played on very fast greens �± challenging for both bowlers. 
 The Triples Championship event followed with Judy Moyes, Trish Tamaoki and 
Betty-�$�Q�Q�H�� �&�O�H�Y�H�O�D�Q�G�� �Z�L�Q�Q�L�Q�J�� �D�J�D�L�Q�V�W�� �P�\�V�H�O�I���� �5�R�E�\�Q�� �2�¶�%�U�L�H�Q�� �D�Q�G�� �0�D�U�\�� �0�L�O�O�H�U������
Congratulations to the winners.  
 Consistency came next in November 2019, with Judy Moyes winning narrowly 
against Gay Suters.  This was a tight match with the final score very close.  Well played 
by both members. 
 Finally for 2019 the very popular Summer Fours.  This competition is very 
enjoyable, giving members the opportunity to extend their friendships within the Club.  
The final scores were very close, the winners being Sue Addison, Loyce Davis, Kay 
Balnaves and Joan Shead narrowly defeating Trish Tamaoki, Betty-Anne Cleveland, 
Sue Buchanan and Margaret Lang. 
 The Championship Fours was played in February with  Pam Carpenter, Edwina 
�/�H�J�J���� �0�D�U�\�� �0�L�O�O�H�U�� �D�Q�G�� �5�R�E�\�Q�� �2�¶�%�U�L�H�Q�� �Z�L�Q�Q�L�Q�J�� �D�J�D�L�Q�V�W�� �-�X�O�L�H�� �+�D�\�G�H�Q���� �'�H�Q�L�V�H�� �2�Z�H�Q����
Loyce Davis and Ann Barron. 
 �6�S�H�F�L�D�O�� �P�H�Q�W�L�R�Q�� �R�I�� �$�Q�Q�� �%�D�U�U�R�Q�� �Z�K�R�� �G�L�G�� �V�R�� �Z�H�O�O�� �L�Q�� �W�K�H�� �3�U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�¶�V�� �V�L�Q�J�O�H�V����
getting through to the finals against Scott Denham.  Also special mention of Ailsa 
Maccallum who was nominated for the volunteer of the year with Bowls NSW for her 
work with the Visionally Impaired Bowling.   
 Our members played in trophy events �± Roseville Sixes, the St Ives Trophy, the 
Lindfield Shield and North of the Harbour Trophy at Mona Vale in which we came 
equal first.  Members entered the Major/Minor pairs last year and we played in the 
Mayoral Trophy against Warringah winning the matches. 
 Once again, I thank our umpires, Ailsa Maccallum, De Brown, Edwina Legg, 
Julie Hayden and Jenny Hole for their time during the year and the members who 
volunteered as controlling bodies and team managers.  A special thank you to our 
coaches Julie Hayden, Ailsa Maccallum and Judy Mitchell. 
 Finally, I would like to acknowledge the support from the MBC Board Directors
   
    
  Cathy Wilson 
 President 



FINANCE & INVESTMENTS  
 
 Even though our income has been impacted by the Covid-19 pandemic, 
our finances remain healthy. 
 From the Profit and Loss Statement at the end of the Annual Report, it 
can be seen that our in-club income fell by more than $60,000 compared to last 
year, but our expenses fell too, by $40,000, and we received over $20,000 in 
Government Grants. As a result our in-club operating loss is only $7,000 
worse than last year. 
 Usually, this in-club loss is more than offset by our dividend income, 
but the 19/20 dividends were $25,000 lower than last year, which in turn were 
down on the previous year. The bottom line is a net operating loss of just 
under $47,000 for the year. 
 The monies spent on the club refurbishment during the year are not 
taken directly into account in this operating loss, for they are an investment in 
the future of the club, rather than an expense. Although the refurbishments 
were completed before the end of June, the final payment did not fall due until 
early July, but even after this payment we still have more than $3.1M in cash 
and investments. 
 We are very fortunate to have this nest egg to draw on at times like this. 
For even if the medical experts are right and a Covid-19 vaccine is developed 
by the end of this year, the world economy will take much longer to heal. And 
so our dividends are likely to stay low for an extended period. 
 In the long term though the economy will recover and our portfolio 
valuations will resume their upward trend, but in the meantime the Board will 
be looking at ways to trim costs and increase income over the coming year. 
 There has been much to talk about with the investment committee 
members Jeff Hole and Pete Smith during this time. I want to thank them and 
Paul Ward-Harvey for their support, and of course my thanks to Rhian ter 
Laak, who makes this job manageable. 
 
 Richard O'Brien 
 Treasurer 

 
HEAD UMPIRES REPORT 
 

 This year has been a different year for a couple of reasons but our 
umpires have risen to the occasion. A couple of our umpires have been 
carrying injuries but we expect them on the green soon.  
 Bowls NSW decided to introduce Open Pennants with women invited to 
�S�O�D�\���L�Q���W�K�H���P�H�Q�¶�V���S�H�Q�Q�D�Q�W���V�H�D�V�R�Q�������:�K�L�O�H���W�K�L�V���K�D�V���K�D�G���V�X�S�S�R�U�W���E�\���P�R�V�W���S�O�D�\�H�U�V 
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it caused a serious loss of umpires for pennants, due to the fact some female 
umpires wanted to play pennants with the men. With great support a roster was 
made up to the end of March. Umpires courses were in the initial planning 
stages and we had a couple of excited volunteers ready to go. 
 Then something happened in March and before we knew it all Bowls 
was cancelled. People who were about to travel overseas up the front of 
aeroplanes were now available, but we had no games. Social bowls has since 
commenced. 
 Members in the near future will again be approached to be umpires as 
the Club is required to have umpires to remain in the pennant competition. I 
would like to thank all existing umpires for their wonderful support and hope 
we can again have our competitions recommencing. 
      

 Peter Handley 
 Head of Umpires 
 
 
 
 
SECRETARY 
 

 This is my third year as Secretary of the Mosman Bowling Club. I hold a 
Responsible Service of Alcohol Certificate and a National Police Certificate as 
required for holding a Liquor Licence under the Registered Clubs Act.  
 �7�K�H���6�H�F�U�H�W�D�U�\�¶�V���R�Q�J�R�L�Q�J���U�H�V�S�R�Q�V�L�E�L�O�L�W�L�H�V���L�Q�F�O�X�G�H���D�W�W�H�Q�G�L�Q�J���D�Q�G���U�H�F�R�U�G�L�Q�J��
the minutes of monthly Board meeting minutes and responding as necessary to 
correspondence and inquiries, including communications from BowlsNSW, 
Womens BowlsNSW, Bowls Australia and ClubsNSW.  I appreciate Rhian ter 
�/�D�D�N�¶�V�� �K�H�O�S�� �D�V�� �2�I�I�L�F�H�� �0�D�Q�D�J�H�U�� �L�Q�� �H�Q�V�X�U�L�Q�J�� �W�K�H�� �&�O�X�E�� �L�V�� �F�R�P�S�O�L�D�Q�W�� �Z�L�W�K�� �D�O�O��
licensing and insurance legislation, maintains an up-to-date register of 
�P�H�P�E�H�U�V�� �D�Q�G�� �W�K�H�L�U�� �I�L�Q�D�Q�F�L�D�O�� �V�W�D�W�X�V�� �D�Q�G�� �F�R�Q�Y�H�Q�H�V�� �W�K�H�� �&�O�X�E�¶�V�� �$�Q�Q�X�D�O�� �*�H�Q�H�U�D�O��
Meeting and any Special meetings as required. 
 �5�K�L�D�Q�¶�V�� �U�R�O�H�� �K�D�V�� �E�H�H�Q�� �S�D�U�W�L�F�X�O�D�U�O�\�� �Y�D�O�X�D�E�O�H�� �G�X�U�L�Q�J�� �W�K�H�� �&�R�Y�L�G-19 
pandemic which saw the Club having to temporarily close down its operations 
in March. She has maintained the efficient functioning of the office and 
worked cooperatively with the President and Directors to make sure the Club 
has responded to the various restrictions and requirements imposed on the 
�&�O�X�E�¶�V���R�S�H�U�D�W�L�R�Q�V���G�X�U�L�Q�J���W�K�L�V���W�L�P�H��     
 Barbara Anderson 
 Secretary 
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HOUSE 

 As with many aspects of the Mosman Bowling Club, it has been a very 
challenging year for the House operation. I would firstly like to express our 
huge gratitude to Jennifer Lindsay in particular, to Yasmin ter Laak and her 
mum Rhian who willingly jumps in and helps out whenever needed. Their 
understanding, flexibility, cooperation and positive attitude at all times is a 
great credit to them and a huge help to us all. These ladies are gems, and we 
should be very grateful to have them! 
 The last quarter of 2019 saw the closure of the Clubhouse hospitality 
area to enable the refurbishment project to proceed without interruption. 
Afternoon teas and after-game snacks and drinks were served on the verandah, 
not at all easy but it was done seemingly without any trouble - on one Saturday 
we catered for almost 90 bowlers! 
 Our Christmas Luncheon and Presentation Day was another challenge 
for the House team, but the 120 guests all enjoyed the occasion once again. 
 2020 will be long-remembered as the Covid-19 year, and brought huge 
disruption to our Club! Again our House team worked with us on getting 
through the closure period and being able to quickly resume operations as soon 
as we were permitted. Thanks to the Jobkeeper program our staffing remained 
intact throughout, allowing service for up to 60 in the main room with all social 
distancing and hygiene requirements fully met. Sincere thanks to all our 
wonderful members for respecting this, and working with us to ensure we 
continue to remain as safe as possible. 
 The closure period was used constructively - the entire Clubhouse 
received a most thorough clean, with all our chairs, tables, kitchen and bar 
areas scrubbed and cleansed. Our many trophies were polished before their 
relocation to the new trophy cabinet along with the brass bar foot rail and the 
silver bell. All of this was cheerfully done by Jennifer and Yasmin. 
 Unfortunately the closure meant the cancellation of a number of private 
events. We are now trying to attract those events back, although our numbers 
�F�R�Q�W�L�Q�X�H���W�R���E�H���U�H�V�W�U�L�F�W�H�G���W�R���������X�Q�G�H�U���W�K�H���³�����S�H�U�V�R�Q�������V�T�P���³���U�X�O�H�����:�H���Z�L�O�O���D�O�V�R��
be chasing the more lucrative private events as we close on 2021, with events 
involving bowls the preference for us. 
 A feature of our refurbished club room is the beautiful baby grand piano 
which fits in perfectly. Our thanks once again go to Lesley and Peter Watson 
for this most generous gift to our Club. 
 Our next project is the refurbishment of the upstairs room which has 
long been unused. A museum displaying the many historic items retained by 
our 120 year- old Club, the relocated library and new meeting facilities are 
among uses being considered. 
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Our House operation ends the 2019/20 year in pretty good shape, and 
�O�R�R�N�L�Q�J���I�R�U�Z�D�U�G���W�R���D���V�R�P�H�Z�K�D�W���³�Q�R�U�P�D�O�´���\�H�D�U���D�K�H�D�G�����2�X�U���W�K�D�Q�N�V���R�Q�F�H���D�J�D�L�Q��
to our team, and to you, our members,  in making our Club such a 
welcoming and enjoyable environment. 
    
 Stephen Lewis 
 Head of House 
 
 
WORK, HEALTH & SAFETY  
 

 The Covid-19 virus has had a significant impact on the safe operation 
of Mosman Bowling Club (MBC) since March 2020. Guidance has been 
�I�R�O�O�R�Z�H�G�� �I�U�R�P�� �W�K�H�� �$�X�V�W�U�D�O�L�D�Q�� �*�R�Y�H�U�Q�P�H�Q�W���� �%�R�Z�O�V�� �$�X�V�W�U�D�O�L�D���� �D�Q�G�� �:�R�P�H�Q�¶�V��
�%�R�Z�O�V���1�6�:���D�Q�G���Q�H�F�H�V�V�D�U�\���S�U�H�F�D�X�W�L�R�Q�V���V�H�W���L�Q���S�O�D�F�H���W�R���H�Q�V�X�U�H���R�X�U���P�H�P�E�H�U�V�¶��
�V�D�I�H�W�\�� �D�Q�G�� �R�X�U�� �F�R�P�S�O�L�D�Q�F�H�� �Z�L�W�K�� �W�K�H�� �O�D�Z���� �� �0�%�&�¶�V�� �&�R�Y�L�G-19 safety plan is 
located in folder in the bowls office. 
 The bushfires which started in November 2019 and continued until 
March 2020 impacted on MBC. Air quality was of significant concern with 
members being warned of the hazard regularly. Guidance was directed by 
reference to: Air Quality Guidelines �± Bowls NSW https://
rnswba.org.au/2019/12/06/air-quality-guideline-policy/ and NSW 
Department of Planning, industry and Environment �± Sydney air quality 
forecasts. 
 The change in location of the first aid kit from inside the Clubhouse to 
the back wall of the Bowls Office (next to the defibrillator) was announced 
at afternoon tea times and also in the MBC Newsletter. 
 Monthly checks are carried out on the operation of the battery in the 
defibrillator, first aid kit contents and subsequent replenishment, and the 
effective operation of the MBC exit signs. No smoking signs are in place and 
visible and are checked regularly.  
 The video to explain how to operate the defibrillator is usually shown 
twice per year to members through a link to the internet (keywords: 
defibrillator Roxborough �± on youtube.com/watch?v=IVIxQk80Pkg). This 
has had to be deferred because of the renovations to the Clubhouse and then 
because of the Covid-19 virus.  
 The battery operating in the thermometer (located outside main entry 
door to Club house) was checked in January. The thermometer was 
calibrated 1/2020 (bi-annual) by checking the humidity is correct by 
comparing with: http://www.bom.gov.au/places/nsw/mosman/observations/. 
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 Members were encouraged to update their emergency medical forms in 
January. This file is kept in the Bowls Office and should only be used in an 
emergency with family or other named close contact needing to be notified. 
This file was checked for forms no longer relevant in June. 
 Our St. Johns Ambulance first aid workshop was to be held in June, 
two years after our first workshop. This had to be postponed due to the 
Covid-19 virus to a date yet to be determined.  
 Members are encouraged to fill out a standard incident report form to 
ensure the Board can monitor incidents and react with intervention or 
maintenance if required. 
 Risk assessment checklist was completed for MBC insurance policy - 
July 2019. 
 The emergency drill, usually conducted every 6 months, was delayed in 
January due to renovations being carried out on the interior of MBC, and then 
the Covid-19 virus impact. A drill will be carried out as soon as is appropriate 
with our members returning to bowling. 
 The signs outside the greenkeepers' shed warning of chemicals on site 
were renewed in September 2019. 
 Members are regularly reminded to keep hydrated while bowling and 
access to water is always readily available.   
 Members are reminded to make sure that accumulated bowls are at least 
one metre back from the mat when commencing an end, and for members not 
to  walk backwards after bowling in case of slipping on such bowls. 

  

 Gay Suters 
 Work, Health and Safety Officer 

 
 
 
GROUNDS & PROPERTY 
 
 No doubt the biggest change this year has been the refurbishment of the 
interior of the Clubhouse which has made an incredible difference and 
prepared us for the coming years. It really did present a challenge to take us 
into the future and still keep the "traditions" alive that so many of us like to 
keep. In spite of the Covid-19 interruption, and many meetings the work was 
completed just ahead of schedule and I am sure that all of our members are 
very pleased with the finished results. Of course there are still some problems 
to be ironed out, notably the honour boards are yet to be determined regarding 
locations. Very many thanks to all those who contributed to these works in 
some form or another. 

14 



We now have to come to terms of course with still more restrictions and 
members are reminded we have to conform to these if we wish to keep 
bowling. To assist those who have difficulty spotting the directional 
arrows on the floors, and the large written signs, we are considering 
installing traffic lights at the doors to assist. 
 The large pines near the greenkeepers shed have now been 
removed, and this should clear up any problems with shadows 
encroaching on the green next to the school. Several trips to the paint 
disposal facility have seen the farewell to many cans of paint and a 
couple of our original painters were also glad to be released!  Once again 
we have re-oiled the wooden seating benches and also the green benches 
for bowlers to place their bags on. Thankfully after the painting we did 
not notice too many bowlers walking around with striped uniforms! Our 
venerable upright piano has gone to the old pianos home, and we now 
have a magnificent baby grand residing on our stage waiting for Liberace 
(this could be a long wait!) to officially open our clubhouse. Work is still 
in progress regarding location of our library (now under the auspices of 
the irrepressible Gay Suters!), and we still need to finish off the 
reorganisation of our upstairs game room and finally remove the snooker 
table. At this point I would remind bowlers we do need to replace on a 
regular basis the white plastic rings used on scoreboards, so I would 
request you all to please let me know when you spot a broken one as we 
have replacement rings in my locker. 
 For the coming year we are hoping to have our barbeque roof 
replaced once we have recovered from the economic shock of this nasty 
virus. Once again our grounds have been magnificently groomed and 
cared for by our gardener extraordinaire, John Candy, and I know from 
comments I hear this is very much appreciated. In fact our gardens are 
being shortlisted for the "Mosman Garden of the Year" being run by the 
Mosman Gazette, and must be a hot favourite. 
 Just to finish this somewhat abbreviated report, many thanks to 
those who have assisted throughout the year which has proved to be very 
trying , not to mention the amount of bowling time we have missed. 
 
 Peter Smith 
 Grounds & Property 
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SOCIAL EVENTS / SPONSORSHIP / PUBLICITY 
 
 The social activities of the club have been somewhat curtailed in 
the latter half of the year because of the current pandemic that is 
seriously disrupting our lives. However, the inimitable and enthusiastic 
spirit of the Club was very evident in those events that we managed to 
hold. 
 The traditional competitions, namely, the Greenhorn and the Top 
Five Shield were held on 4 August and 10 October 2019 respectively and 
attracted many clubs. 
 Our gratitude is extended to Sue Buchanan and her band of merry 
and willing helpers in ensuring that the Greenhorn was, again, a great 
success. The greens were filled with keen bowlers eager to show skill 
and intent. The hospitality extended by Mosman was very much 
appreciated by our visitors. The Manly Optimists were the winners on 
the day with Pittwater the runners-up. 
 The Top Five Shield showcasing the best of our bowlers is always 
fiercely contested. Mosman made sure that our visitors were warmly 
welcomed and our volunteers extended the best of our hospitality to our 
guests. Our Mosman Top Five finished a very creditable third. 
 The Ladies lunch at the Duck on 25 October was well attended 
with over 40 ladies enjoying the friendship and fun which are so 
quintessentially Mosman. 
 The social committee worked with Stephen Lewis and his 
assistants to organise the Melbourne Cup celebration which was well 
attended. Good fortune went the way of some lucky members. 
 Over 100 guests attended the annual Christmas Party and social 
committee members were most helpful in organising tables and 
decorations. It was a very happy occasion and a fitting end to another 
great year at Mosman Bowling Club. 
 The final celebration for us all at the Club was Australia Day 
which proved to be a lot of fun on the greens, at dinner and with the quiz 
that concluded the evening. 
 So much of the success with all of our social activities stems from 
the generous involvement of volunteers and for that we must be grateful. 
I would like to acknowledge the cheerful and willing assistance given by 
Rhian, Jennifer and Yasmin who help to make our events so successful. 
We are indebted to Scott and Snowy for ensuring that our greens are 
always so well prepared for competitions.   
 I would like to extend my gratitude to the members of the social  
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committee: Jill Kehoe, Pam & Alan Carpenter, Mary & Les Miller & 
Jeannie Crease for their willing and generous assistance with all of our 
events.  
 Finally it is hoped that, as the year unfolds, bowling at Mosman will 
increasingly offer more involvement and opportunities for play and social 
interaction.  
  

 Caroline Duhigg 
 Social Events  
 
 
MEMBERSHIP �² RETENTION  
 
 As you are all aware, we have had constant disruptions throughout 
the year. 
 However, I am pleased to advise that 19 new members have joined 
our happy band.  Unfortunately we have lost a significant number of older 
members, however we have managed to maintain the status quo. 
 We currently have 168 playing members and 5 social members. 
 As an observation, I believe the best method of recruiting new 
members is for us to talk to family and friends. 
 I would like to sincerely thank Rhian for the support she has given 
me throughout the year in my role designated by our President. 
   
 John Candy 
 Membership Retention Director 

17 



MEMBERSHIP �² ACQUISITION  
 
 This portfolio is dedicated to the promotion and profile of MBC within the 
community, with the aim of recruiting new members to substitute for lost 
members, and to supplement the totality of membership. 
 Concern was expressed with regard to our membership numbers, both 
acquisition and retention, due to the Covid-19 virus. To date MBC has done 
comparatively well in its membership numbers in difficult times. Membership 
2019/2020 �± 169 (male 92, female 77) - 5 resignations.  Included in these 
numbers are Social members; 2018/2019 - 195 (male �± 103, female �± 92); 
2017/2018 - 191; 2016/2017 �± 178. 
 Membership Plans for the year have largely been put on hold since the 
Covid-19 virus impact and, to a much lesser extent, the renovation of MBC 
which took place from February to March. 
 Membership numbers are impacted to some degree with the demands for 
parking made more difficult in our area now that the availability of parking in the 
public primary school adjacent to MBC has been terminated. 
 An Open Day was held in September 2019. Such occasions are totally 
dependent on volunteers from our Club who always do a great job. Hopefully we 
will be able to hold another Open Day towards the end of 2020. 
 MBC held an Open Day in October 2019 in conjunction with The Festival 
of Mosman, which is run every two years. The response was not significant for 
MBC due, we felt, to too many attractions available in Mosman linked to this 
event at the one time. 
 The Business Bowls Challenge was held in March in a positive and happy 
atmosphere.  The aim is to bring local businesses together giving them the 
opportunity to interact for their mutual benefit and, also, to provide an 
opportunity for MBC to contribute to the local community, raising our profile. 
�'�D�X�J�K�W�H�U�O�\���&�D�U�H���Z�D�V���W�K�L�V���\�H�D�U�¶�V���S�U�R�X�G���Z�L�Q�Q�H�U�� 
 MBC hosted the monthly meeting of the Mosman Chamber of Commerce 
in November 2019 incorporating a fun bowls event again this year. Business 
after hours events are hosted by a different Chamber member business on the last 
week of each month to network and promote their business. 
 We constantly ask our members to encourage their contacts to join 
bowling and especially our Club. We also use MBC Newsletter to advertise this, 
as well as word of mouth. We find this is the most successful means of 
�D�G�Y�H�U�W�L�V�L�Q�J���� �:�H�� �K�D�Y�H�� �O�L�Q�N�V�� �W�K�U�R�X�J�K�� �R�X�U�� �P�H�P�E�H�U�V�� �W�R�� �7�K�H�� �0�H�Q�¶�V�� �6�K�H�G�V���� �5�R�W�D�U�\����
Probus, Mosman Art Gallery, and Mosman Chamber of Commerce. We 
advertise through Events Mosman and Mosman Living. We began talking to 
local organisations, such as Senior Citizens Mosman, which we will resume as 
Covid-19 allows. 
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  Volunteers are the backbone of this portfolio, and indeed MBC, 
and their generous giving of time and keen support is acknowledged with 
sincere thanks. 
       
       Gay Suters 
 Membership Acquisition 
 
 
 
LEASE COMPLIANCE  
 

 �7�K�H�� �D�X�G�L�W�� �R�I�� �0�R�V�P�D�Q�� �%�R�Z�O�L�Q�J�� �&�O�X�E�¶�V�� �F�R�P�S�O�L�D�Q�F�H�� �Z�L�W�K�� �N�H�\�� �F�U�L�W�H�U�L�D��
contained in the Lease with Mosman Council for the year January to December 
2019 was carried out in January 2020. The Lease between Mosman Bowling 
Club and Mosman Council took effect on 1 July 2013 and the terminating date 
is 30 June 2034. 
 Contributions to this compliance audit were received from all Directors 
with portfolio responsibility for specific components of the Lease, as well as 
feedback from other Directors where relevant.   
 In summary, Mosman Bowling Club continues to comply substantially 
with all its obligations under its lease with Mosman Council.  
 No specific opportunities for improvement in 2020 were identified other 
than continuing to maintain systems for good management of the Club. 
However, the audit did note the need to address the permanent closure of the 
�J�R�R�G�V���H�Q�W�U�\���J�D�W�H���I�R�U���G�H�O�L�Y�H�U�\���R�I���W�K�H���J�U�H�H�Q�N�H�H�S�H�U�V�¶���U�H�T�X�L�U�H�P�H�Q�W�V���D�Q�G���I�R�U���D�F�F�H�V�V��
by tradespeople.  
 The Board will continue to use this audit tool annually to demonstrate 
�W�K�H���&�O�X�E�¶�V���R�Q�J�R�L�Q�J���F�R�P�S�O�L�D�Q�F�H���Z�L�W�K���W�K�H���/�H�D�V�H���� 

 
Barbara Anderson 
Lease Compliance  
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COACHING  

 Twenty-three enthusiastic men and women signed up for coaching 
over the past twelve months, with seventeen of these joining the club.  
This is a particularly pleasing result as the Northern Beaches Community 
College is no longer including us in their program and Covid-19 
prohibited us from coaching anyone for three months. Open Days, word 
of mouth and drop-ins seem to be the main ways we attract people to try 
bowls, and it is a great credit to all our wonderful coaches that so many 
who do so join the club at the completion of their lessons. The coaches 
can only do so much, however, so we need all members to help out once 
our new members start to play social bowls.  Friendly encouragement and 
diplomatic assistance with the etiquette of the game are areas where your 
help will be greatly appreciated but, no matter how well intentioned, it is 
not helpful if too many people get involved in their delivery.  A lesson or 
two with a coach is always the most beneficial way of correcting any 
errors that creep into play.   
 The Tuesday circuit training sessions held earlier this year proved 
very popular, especially with our newer bowlers, and pennant training for 
all teams was well attended.  Sincere thanks to all the coaches who 
assisted with both individual and group coaching- John Dale, Harry 
Evans, Jeff Hole, Ailsa Maccallum, Judy Mitchell, Kandiah 
Sivaloganathan, Brian Speer and John Weerden. 
 We continue to give hints on how to improve your bowls via the 
Coaches Corner in the monthly Newsletter, and several of our coaches 
have kindly contributed to this column over the past twelve months.   
 Our Club needs some new coaches and I would encourage 
members to keep an eye out for coaching courses being held in our area. 
�,�W�¶�V�� �Y�H�U�\�� �U�H�Z�D�U�G�L�Q�J�� �D�Q�G�� �R�I�W�H�Q�� �J�U�H�D�W�� �I�X�Q�� �L�Q�W�U�R�G�X�F�L�Q�J�� �Q�H�Z�� �E�R�Z�O�H�U�V�� �W�R�� �D��
wonderful sport and our very special club. 
 I am now spending most of my time in Burradoo but will continue 
in my role as a coach whenever possible.  A new Coaching Co-ordinator 
will be appointed after the AGM. 
 
 

Julie Hayden 
Coaching Co-ordinator 

 
 
 



BOWLS 
     
Pennant Season 2020 
Pennants cancelled due to the Covid-19 Pandemic. 
 
Mid-Week Triples 2019 
Sides were entered in B, C and D Grades of this competition. 
B Grade Mosman finished 3rd in its section (3 wins, 2 losses and 1 draw). 
C Grade Mosman finished 2nd in its section (3 wins, 2 losses and 1 draw). 
D Grade Mosman finished 2nd in its section (2 wins, 3 losses and 1 draw). 
 
 
John Waterman Trophy 2020 
Due to Covid-19 the Waterman Trophy was deferred to start at a later date.  The 
competition was changed to 3 bowl pairs on 4 rinks and is being played at time of 
printing. 
 
�-�D�F�N���+�D�U�N�Q�H�V�V���0�H�P�R�U�L�D�O���³���V���	�����V�´���7�R�X�U�Q�D�P�H�Q�W��2019 
16 teams took part.  In the final Warringah defeated St Ives in the Final 30 to 6.  
Many thanks to our Tournament organiser John Rock and sponsors Bendigo Bank 
Mosman. 
 
Mosman Council Mayoral Trophy 
On Saturday 26 October 2019 at Warringah, Warringah defeated Mosman. 
 
Patron's Day 
Patron's Day was held on Saturday 28 September 2019.  Thanks to our Patron, Ian 
Renton, for hosting the day. 
 
Friday Casual Bowls 
Twilight Mufti Bowls evening on Fridays during daylight saving  were popular.  
Many thanks to Alan Carpenter, Peter Smith, John Candy and Jeff Hole for organising 
these events. 
 
Bowls Office 
To Margaret Gillies, Ailsa Maccallum, Barbara Anderson, John Rock, Harry Evans, 
Tony Bowra, Ron Hassall, George Lindsay, Ian Renton, John Weerden, Peter Smith, 
Alan Carpenter, Diana Noel, Gay Suters, Sue Buchanan, Loyce Davis and John 
Candy.  Congratulations on a job well done selecting social bowls days and for 
volunteering their time.  If anyone is interested in assisting in the Bowls Office, 
please contact the Bowls Secretary. 
 
Annual Carnival 2020 
No Carnival due to the Covid-19 Pandemic. 
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MBC HONOUR ROLL 2019 
 
 

 Major Singles Winner - R Bodinnar 
  R/U -    S Denham 
 
 Minor Singles Winner -  B Kerwood 
  R/U -  S Lewis 
 
 Pairs Winners -  P R Kable, S B Denham  
  R/U -   M Lange, R O'Brien 
 
 Triples Winners -  S Lewis, K Sivaloganathan, R Bodinnar 
  R/U -  G Lindsay, P R Kable, S B Denham    
  
 Fours Winners -  P Smith, G Lindsay, P R Kable, S B Denham 
  R/U -  G Fotis, R O'Brien, B Atkins, B Spear 
  
 Consistency Winner -  K Sivaloganathan 
  R/U -  G Fotis 
 
 Mixed Pairs Winners -  H Haran, W Haran 
  R/U -  C Wilson, R Hassall  
 
 Graded Fours Winners -  D McLellan, J Geismar, R McPhee, G Fotis 
  R/U -  A Schepis, L Anderson, M Lange, K Sivaloganathan        
  
 Handicap Pairs Winners -     L Anderson, R McPhee  
  R/U -  R O'Brien, R O'Brien 
 
 Mufti Singles     Winner -  L Anderson 
  R/U -  R O'Brien 
         
 Most Improved    L Anderson 
 
 Presidents' Singles Winner -  S Denham 
  R/U -  A Barron 
            
 
MWBC HONOUR ROLL 2019 
 

Major Singles  Winner - L Davis 
  R/U - J Moyes 
 
Minor Singles  Winner - R Novakovic 
  R/U - C Duhigg 
 

 



MWBC HONOUR ROLL 2019 (cont'd)  
 

 
Pairs Winners -  E Legg, C Wilson 
 R/U -   B A Cleveland, L Davis 
 
Triples Winners -  J Moyes, T Tamaoki, BA Cleveland 
 R/U -  C Wilson, M Miller, R O'Brien 
  
Fours Winners -  E Legg, G Suters, J Bajtala, C Wilson 
 R/U -  B Fitzpatrick, P Troy, G Weerden , A Maccallum 
  
Consistency Winner -  J Hayden 
 R/U -  J Sivaloganathan 

 
 
Summer Fours Winners -  J Shead, K Balnaves, L Davis, S Addison 
 R/U -  M Lang, S Buchanan, BA Cleveland, T Tamaoki 
  

  
     

Most Improved Player Award C Wilson  
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Lesley & Peter Watson donated  this magnificent baby grand piano to our Club. 
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ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS  
 

The following members, other than committee members, are thanked for their valued 
assistance. 
 

Assisting the  Ann Barron, Tony Bowra, Sue Buchanan, Alan Carpenter, Pam 
Bowls Office: Carpenter, Betty-Anne Cleveland, Loyce Davis, Caroline Duhigg, 
 Harry Evans, Margaret Gillies, Ron Hassall. Brin Kerwood, Mark 
 Lange, Edwina Legg, George Lindsay, Ailsa Maccallum, Diana 
 Noel, Ian Renton, John Rock, Istvan Toth, Julie Toth, John Troy, 
 Glenda Weerden, John Weerden. 

Duty Officers: Lynn Anderson, Rodger Austin, Robin Bower, Loyce Davis, Caroline 
Duhigg, Ian Fielden, Gwen Gleichman, Peter Handley, Jeff Hole, 
Jenny Hole, Robbie McPhee, Graham Mitchell, Judy Mitchell, Ari 
Schepis, Istvan Toth, Harry Trueman and Cathy Wilson 

Membership: Les Miller, Pat Purcell and Ian Renton  

Cash Handling:  Lynn Anderson 

Gardens: John Candy,  Judy Mitchell and Judy Moyes   

Decorating: Cathy Wilson 

Social Events Pam & Alan Carpenter, Jeannie Crease, Caroline Duhigg, Jill Kehoe, 
Les & Mary Miller 

Accredited Coaches: Corinne Crouche, John Dale, Harry Evans, George Fotis, Julie 
Hayden, Geraldine Lockyer,  Ailsa Maccallum, Judy Mitchell, 
Kandiah Sivaloganathan and Brian Spear 

Patron's Day: Ian Renton 

Umpires: Peter Handley (Chair), Lyn Adam, De Brown, Harry Evans, Julie 
Hayden, Edwina Legg, Ailsa Maccallum, David Maccallum, Brian 
Roelofsen and Jayem Sivaloganathan 

Measurers: Richard Balnaves and Ian Fielden 

Justices of the peace: Betty-Anne Cleveland and Malcolm Munday 

SPONSORSHIP: Thank you to our various sponsors throughout the year. 

   Our major sponsors were: 

Mosman Travel  
Bendigo Bank who sponsored the Jack Harkness 6s & 7s 
  

Our scorecard sponsors were: 

O'Gorman Partners, Home Instead, NS Audiology, Mosman Dental 
Clinic, Falcon Street Garage. 
 



 
 

INFORMATION ON DIRECTORS  
 

  
 
 Barbara Anderson 
 Position Director 
 Qualifications MA, BA, 40 yrs health/aged care, member NSW Board Snrs Rights  
 Experience 4 years on Committee of Club 
 
 

 Scott B. Denham  
 Position Vice-President 
 Qualifications Greenkeeper 
 Experience 28 years on Committee of Club, Bowls Secretary 
 
 

 John Candy  
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 20 years petroleum industry, 20 years radio industry management 
 Experience 1 year on Committee of Club 
 
 Stephen Lewis 
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 40 years in hospitality, 25 yrs General Manager Four Seasons Hotels 
 Experience 8 years on Committee of Club, Past President 
 

Richard O'Brien 
 Position Treasurer 
 Qualifications BE, PhD, Research Scientist, CEO of Scientific Instrument Co.  
 Experience 5 years on Committee of Club 

 
 Peter Smith  
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 40 years Mining & Engineering Services Procurement Asia/Pacific 
 Experience 3 years on Committee of Club 
 
 

 Gay Suters   
 Position Director 
 Qualifications Graduate Dip. Education, B.A., ALIA Library/Info systems)    

             Experience 2 years on Committee of Club 
 
 Paul Ward-Harvey   
 Position President 
 Qualifications 41 years practising Solicitor     

 Experience 7 years on Committee of Club 
 

 Cathy Wilson   
 Position Director 
 Qualifications Office Management & Bookkeeping Diploma 

            Experience 2 years President MWBC, 5 years on MWBC Committee 

25 
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MEETING OF DIRECTORS  
September 2019 to September 2020 

 
 

Director Board Meetings     Board Meetings     
 Held Attended 
 
 
Barbara Anderson 13 12 

 

Scott Denham 13 11 

 

Stephen Lewis  13 12 

 

Richard O'Brien 13 11 

 

Peter Smith 13 11  

  

Gay Suters 13 13  

  

Paul Ward�±Harvey (President) 13 13 

 

Cathy Wilson 13 12  

   



229,358 184,367 

MOSMAN BOWLING CLUB 
A.B.N. 79 000 006 913 

 
PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2020 

INCOME 
 Bar & Kitchen 
  Afternoon teas / Sandwiches 12,451 16,359 
  Lunches / Dinners   
   - club events 8,297 11,633
   - private events 1,277 7,430 
  Bar Sales  
   - club events 38,276 53,915
   - private events 296 1,366 
 

 Bowls 
  Green Fees 54,787 74,873
  Clothing / Equipment 1,468 2,730 
  Tournaments 2,895 8,109
  

 Membership Subscriptions 
  Men & Women 16,052 13,909
  

 Other Income 
  Raffles 8,955 15,213
  Hall Hire 7,702 14,900
  Donations / Sponsorships 10,415 2,503 
  Government Grants 20,605 0
  Miscellaneous 891 6,418 
  
TOTAL INCOME 
 
EXPENSES 
 Bar & Kitchen 
  Catering 15,749 24,205 
  Beverages 13,993 25,636
  Equipment & Other Expenses 3,073 4,972 
  Social Events 10,718 13,928 
 
 Staff Contracts 
  Greens Contract 91,953 89,760 
  Cleaning & Waste Disposal 20,470 22,640 
  Staff Costs 110,233 109,002 
  Garden & Miscellaneous 2,362 4,315 
  Casual Staff 57 0
  
 Bowls 
  Equipment 7,508 8,021 
  Affiliation Fees 11,389 10,467
  Rink / Draw Prizes 11,788 15,444
  Tournament / Competitions 9,120 11,689
  
 
 
 
   

 2020 2019 
    $    $ 
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EXPENSES (cont'd) 
 Administration 
  Advertising / Promotions 1,669 1,382 
  Telephone / Postage / Printing 4,355 5,821 
  Repairs & Maintenance 3,368 7,447 
  IT / Office Expenses 1,481 675 
  Rent 0 2,964
  Utilities 12,373 13,022
  Other 1,366 4,951
  
 Finance 
  Audit & Accounting 14,900 12,950
  Insurance 9,985 10,892
  Financial Advisor 13,069 8,770
  Other 860 1,774
  
 

TOTAL EXPENSES 

 
IN CLUB OPERATING PROFIT / (LOSS) 
  
 Investments 
  Investment Related Income 140,578 165,925
  
 
OPERATING PROFIT / (LOSS) AFTER 

INVESTMENT INCOME   
  
 Abnormal Items 
 

 Less: 
  Depreciation 31,056      51,778   
  (Profit)/Loss on Revaluation of Assets 265,843 138,230
  (Profit)/Loss on Sales of Assets (183,658)   (124,648)     
  Lease adjustments 10,885 0 
 
PROFIT / (LOSS) Before Income Tax 
 
 
CASH & INVESTMENTS 
 Cash at bank 344 33,330 
 Cash at bank 136,416 32,986 
 Term deposits 0 40,738
 Portfolio Value 3,198,399 3,454,990
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(187,472) 

371,839 

MOSMAN BOWLING CLUB 
A.B.N. 79 000 006 913 

 
PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2020 

 2020 2019 
    $    $ 

410,727 

(15,444) 

(80,804) (171,020) 

(46,894) 

(181,369) 

3,529,058 3,335,159 


